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Jermaine Francis: Hello Rafal, how are you? So I
wanted to begin with your background, growing up
in Poland, in a generation that lived both during
communism and post its collapse. I was thinking
about the whole cultural context of this period
of transition. I remember when I was probably
about the same age as you, watching the news and
seeing footage from Gdansk of Solidarity and Lech
Walesa and the numerous protests, and then
communism fell to be replaced by so-called
democracy and liberalism. I always found your
work interesting, it felt like it was a process
to understand the region and this transition out
of communism.

in recent years and the most recent time, this is
also a legacy that is manifesting in the presentday imperial Russian mindset. It’s like a dark
loop, with us observing something that we took
for granted, namely independence from the Soviet
Union, [coming under threat], and the assurance
that something that seemingly disappeared more
than 3O years ago wouldn’t come back is not that
obvious these days. Borders are changing in the
region and there’s a war in Ukraine. Russia’s
imperial appetite is a real threat. I would say
it’s not an abstract thing when you are observing
what’s going on, especially from an Eastern
European perspective.

Rafal Milach: Yes, I was 11 when communism
collapsed. If I could sum up somehow my entire
photography practice in terms of a certain frame
that I’ve been moving within, it’s about
transition and very much related to the place
where I live, which is still trying to find its
own identity. I was born in communist Poland, and
I can’t say I witnessed the collapse of the
regime in a very conscious way. All the processes
that were going on seemed pretty abstract in the
eyes of such a young person, as I was back then.
Nevertheless this did somehow sediment somewhere
and when I got into photography it sort of
resonated and I could observe this ongoing
process of transition of the region and how this
post-Soviet legacy was falling apart through the
lens of the camera. Given what’s been happening

JF: Your book 7 Rooms takes us on a journey
through this transition in countries in the
region. You talk about an anxiety that exists in
the different areas. There seems to be a real
sense of hauntology in the work, one that refers
to the residue of the old Soviet Union.
RM: My mindset has been pretty much focused on
post-Soviet territory for almost two decades.
When I first went to Russia in 2OO4, I tried to
look at the parallels in transition experiences
between myself and my Russian peers. My work then
was not overtly political but, rather, focused on
the private space of people I followed with my
camera. Putin had not long been in power and the
Second Chechen War was still going on. I was also
in Russia when the Georgian War broke out back in

2OO8. The political or imperial tension was
already there, but the intimate space of my
protagonists was always in the foreground with
this particular project. Later in 2OO8 I was
working in Ukraine and took a trip along the
Ukrainian Black Sea coast and talked to local
people – this was a few years after the Orange
Revolution, when pro-European Viktor Yushchenko
took power.
JF: Is that the work we see in your book Black
Sea of Concrete.
RM: Yes, it was like a small road trip project in
the context of a major political shift that
Ukraine was experiencing at that time. And it was
not an easy period, since I could sense strong
pro-European and pro-Russian tensions. I heard
people’s voices advocating for splitting Ukraine
between Russia and the European Union. All
sounded controversial, but these were the
opinions of the day. Then, all of a sudden, in
2O14, this scenario started to come to life – the
annexation of Crimea and the war in Eastern
Ukraine started. So a huge part of [the book] is
post-Soviet nostalgia and the dark scenario that
was about to happen in the years that followed.
JF: In Black Sea of Concrete the imagery suggests
decay of the past, something that has not quite
been resolved yet. There appears to be an
undertone running through the book.
RM: Although I was aware of the political context
of that time I did not go there with a specific
intention. I wanted to keep the concept open. I
was just going to travel along the coastline and
see what caught my attention. When I came back
and started to go through the negatives and my
notes a picture emerged from this material that
was quite clear.
JF: This exploration then manifests into another
part of your journey, as a photographer with a
singular voice to one as part of a collective and
collaboration talking about the region – the
initiative called Sputnik Photos.
RM: In fact Black Sea of Concrete is part of a
group project that I did together with the
Sputnik Photos collective. We have been working
together since 2OO5 and we were a very
multinational collective during the early days.
We were Polish, Czech, Slovenian, Slovak,
Latvian, Ukrainian and Georgian. We got together
to tell the stories from the region, from
eastern, central and southeastern Europe. We all
shared the same experience of transition from
communist regimes to new democracies and we all
have been part of the former Eastern Bloc. Such
a multi-voice structure was a totally new
experience for me. A lot of countries in the
region, except for Ukraine and Georgia, had just
joined the European Union, so it was a

significant period of political and economic
shift. We’ve created a broad community related to
certain geography.
JF: And this leads us to the recent collective,
The Archive of Public Protests, or A-P-P, and
Strike Newspaper, which has been documenting the
protests in Poland for quite some time. I wanted
to begin with talking about the context of the
protests and protesting in Poland, and the
backdrop to the history of current activism.
RM: When I look back at the post-Second World War
history of Poland, protests have always been with
us despite the communist regime. Workers’
protests, student protests in the ’5Os, ’6Os and
’7Os and then later on the entire Solidarity
movement that contributed to the collapse of the
Polish communist government in 1989. When we look
further back at the history of Poland we had
quite a few military uprisings – mostly
unsuccessful and tragic – but also small
protests, like the one that took place in the
town of Września at the beginning of the 2Oth
century. Poland was divided between Germany,
Russia and Austro-Hungary back then. A group of
schoolchildren went on strike to protest against
the exclusion of the Polish language from
classes, which was an important gesture in the
context of suppressed Polish identity.
With this specific fact from Polish history in
mind, I made a project [The First March of
Gentlemen] back in 2O17 about how we as a society
can critically look at the oppressive state, the
violation of human rights and democratic
structures. That was my first protest book and a
comment on the contemporary political situation
after a right wing populist government took power
in late 2O15. I used the language of metaphor and
collage, as I was still searching for a relevant
visual format that could resonate with my
concerns. It was also my personal utopian vision
of a civic engaged society that takes position
and resists.
In the following years the political context in
Poland has radicalised and we’ve faced
significant intensification of protest movements
advocating for a free and independent judiciary,
women’s rights, the LGBTQ+ community and climate
policy change. I started to think about the
nature of these various protests, their agency
and relevance. And it was all about gestures and
making a public statement, manifesting solidarity
rather than immediate change, which I believe
will come with time.
JF: So when and how did A-P-P begin? Was it as a
reaction to those first protests, the women’s
protests, or before this?
RM: The Archive of Public Protests started
organically. I spontaneously started to document

the protests back in 2O16, so a few years before
the major pro-choice protests started. Since I
was not on assignment I mostly published the
pictures on social media. I knew some of my
colleagues were pretty much in the same position
as me. They used to work as professional
photographers but like me were at the protests
because they sympathised with the protesters. At
some point I thought, OK, maybe we could create a
common resource, a collection of all these voices
that are basically supporting and contributing to
the protest movements. Maybe that could be used
by academics, researchers, activists or artists
to create some sort of starting point for further
analysis, discussion or interpretation. So at the
end of 2O19 we opened an online platform where we
started to upload our images. With time the
network of photographers grew and at this point
we have 18 members all over Poland. A-P-P has
created a very clear set of values that we stand
for – we’ve created a supportive community that
gives us strength. We all use photography in a
different way – some A-P-P members are
professional photojournalists, while others are
closer to activism, art or social studies. We
also come from different generations – midtwenties and upwards – different communities,
nonbinary among others.
JF: The first time I saw A-P-P was online and I
was excited by how direct its approach was. It
was not trying to masquerade, it was not
apologising for its message. It was supporting
the protests and the political activism of the
protests and also the articulation of resistance,
and it was about some really concerning and
problematic contemporary issues. What is
inspiring is the open attitude in the collective,
from its members’ different experiences and
backgrounds. Over the years, members of the
photographic community have spent a lot of time
talking about the power of photography and its
agency, its ability to change the world around us
and what its role is in the mechanism of change,
which is at times one of cynicism. One of the
striking qualities of A-P-P and Strike is the
visual language, the imagery, how photography
plays a role in combination with typography,
graphic design, the writing. It feels very
different to what I have seen before in this
area. The fact that a lot of the collective do
not come from professional-photography
backgrounds is an important factor in the spirit
of A-P-P. I hate to come across as romantic, but
it feels beautiful, in the sense of seeing what
can happen when you bring people together who
come from different perspectives and may not
always align or agree.
RM: Yes, it doesn’t often happen.
JF: The world seems to be very polarised and we
appear to find it difficult to create spaces
where we can experience this. I wanted to ask you

about the process of Strike Newspaper, the
printed matter and how it has been used in the
movement. Strike Newspaper seems to have a life
beyond its contained space – one that happens
beyond our small media bubbles.
RM: This was another amazing thing that happened,
and I think it’s one of the most incredible
things to have happened during my entire
photography career, because it truly iterates
beyond a photography bubble. It really
contributes to the protest movement and supports
people in the streets. This newspaper was a
super-spontaneous publication that we first
launched with a modest edition of 1,OOO copies at
the peak of the pro-choice women’s strike
protests that were the largest public
demonstrations since the collapse of communism in
Poland. The copies disappeared very quickly so we
realised we had to print more. We distributed the
newspaper at the protests for free and there was
this beautiful process where the protesters would
use them as banners – with the slogans that we
had actually borrowed from them. The newspaper
has become a platform for protesters’ testimonies
along with A-P-P’s images. Strike Newspaper is
not a collector’s item, but it’s still a
beautiful one and it’s designed by my wife, Ania
Nałęcka, in collaboration with various visual
artists and graphic designers. As you said, it’s
not about photography, it uses photography
because of its complicated, unclear status. It’s
something situated between photography,
journalism and activism, but above all that it’s
about certain problems.
Photography comes back to the streets as
protesting images, the slogans go back to the
protesters, and such circulation is a perfect
one. In some cases Strike Newspaper makes a
difference when it comes to visual support of
certain protests, especially the smaller ones in
smaller towns.
We have produced more than 3O,OOO copies of seven
different thematic issues so far – they’re mostly
all distributed. It all sounds very romantic, I
know, maybe because it’s a relatively new
initiative. We’ve been working as a collective
for three years and we still have energy and we
still want to do this, we want to continue. It’s
really something – it gives you power. As you
know, in terms of agency, photography has been
questioned a lot – basically what can art or
photography do, what kind of agency does it have?
I realised that photography is, or can be, a very
powerful and persuasive tool. A-P-P has basically
restored my faith in not only photography but
also in civic society. It also gives me this
strong sense of community. We are also aware that
we cover just a fraction of all the events and we
are fine with that. We’ve neither wanted to draw
a full picture nor objectify the events that we
document. It is a clear statement of where we

stand. For instance we decided not to promote or
publish the right wing rallies that we also have
in our archive. We do not give a platform to the
protests we are fundamentally against and we
avoid symmetry. However I personally feel that
it’s important to collect such images so they can
be a warning against dangers such as right wing
populism.
In June 2O2O I took a picture of the ten-year-old
black activist Bianka Nwolisa carrying a banner
that said “STOP CALLING ME MURZYN” – the N word
– during a BLM protest in front of the US Embassy
in Warsaw. The picture went viral – and started a
discussion about racism in the Polish language.
Poland is predominantly white, and we didn’t even
think that we needed to deal with racial issues.
All of a sudden this photograph started a
nationwide discussion about the offensive aspects
of certain words in the Polish language. For a
few months various, mostly Afro-Polish, activists
created a movement around this issue and
eventually this word was declared offensive. So
the picture contributed to a small but important
change. This is the power of photography that I
mentioned before.
JF: I feel what you’re saying is that A-P-P has a
standpoint – one that says we don’t have the
luxury of sitting on the fence, living under an
authoritarian system, and basically undermining
things that are related to the mechanism of
fascism.
RM: And this is unfortunately part of our
political system. I can’t say that we have a
fascist government but the fact it’s allowing far
right ideology to be part of a mainstream
discourse is highly unacceptable and we are going
to resist it in all possible ways. It sounds like
some dystopian but very real thing that we have
to face now.
This is so scary – maybe this is one of the
factors behind what we are doing, or at least I
can say for myself that I am scared. But this
fear motivates me to act and resist with all the
tools I have in my hands. Will we make it? I
don’t know, but at least I can say that I tried.
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